

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

James, Scott; Quaglia, Lucia

### Working Paper Brexit and the limits of financial power in the UK

GEG Working Paper, No. 129

**Provided in Cooperation with:** University of Oxford, Global Economic Governance Programme (GEG)

*Suggested Citation:* James, Scott; Quaglia, Lucia (2017) : Brexit and the limits of financial power in the UK, GEG Working Paper, No. 129, University of Oxford, Global Economic Governance Programme (GEG), Oxford

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/196386

#### Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

#### Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



## WWW.ECONSTOR.EU



GEG Working Paper 129 May 2017

# Brexit and the Limits of Financial Power in the UK

## Scott James and Lucia Quaglia



# Brexit and the Limits of Financial Power in the UK

## Scott James<sup>1</sup> and Lucia Quaglia<sup>2</sup>

#### Abstract:

Brexit poses a profound challenge to the economic fortunes of the City of London. Recognising this, the UK financial sector campaigned for a Remain vote in the June 2016 EU referendum, and has subsequently lobbied for a 'soft' Brexit policy to guarantee continued access to the EU's single market. Despite this, the newly-formed government led by Theresa May has pursued a 'hard' Brexit policy which will see the UK withdraw from both the single market and customs union. This is puzzling because it is potentially highly damaging for the UK national business model, characterised by a large, internationalised and competitive financial sector that is dependent on exports to the EU. How can we explain the City's apparent failure to influence the UK's Brexit policy? We argue that while the UK financial sector continues to wield formidable 'latent' structural power, its capacity to translate this into instrumental forms of influence within government has been constrained by three factors. First, the high political salience of Brexit has reduced the effectiveness of City lobbying, which traditionally operates through closed networks of influence. Second, institutional reform within government has challenged the traditional City-Treasury-Bank of England 'nexus', thereby weakening the representation of the City's interests within government. Third, the City itself is deeply divided on this Brexit issue, constraining the industry's capacity to organise collectively to influence policy makers.

The Global Economic Governance Programme is directed by Emily Jones and has been made possible through the generous support of Old Members of University College. Its research projects have been principally funded by the Ford Foundation (New York), the International Development Research Centre (Ottawa), and the MacArthur Foundation (Chicago).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Scott James is Senior Lecturer in Political Economy at King's College London (<u>scott.james@kcl.ac.uk</u>). During 2017, Scott held a visiting position at the Blavatnik School of Government, University of Oxford.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Lucia Quaglia is Professor of Political Science at the University of York (<u>lucia.quaglia@york.ac.uk</u>). This paper was written while Lucia was a research fellow at the BIGSSS (University of Bremen) and Hanse-Wissenschaftskolleg (HWK), and at the Scuola Normale Superiore, Florence.

#### **Table of Contents**

1. Introduction	3
2. Business power	5
3. Brexit and the structural power of the City	8
4. Brexit and the instrumental power of the City	11
The City and the EU referendum	11
The City and the Brexit negotiations	12
5. Mediating factors of financial power	14
Political salience	14
Institutional reform	15
Industry divisions	16
6. Conclusion	19
References	21

## 1. Introduction

The decision of the United Kingdom (UK) to leave the European Union (EU) will have significant implications for the British economy and its national business model, characterised by a large, internationalised and competitive financial sector and the status of London as a leading international financial centre (Amable 2003; Hall and Soskice 2002; Schmidt 2002). The City<sup>3</sup> - a term used here as shorthand for the financial industry based in the UK - greatly benefitted from financial integration in the EU over recent decades. In fact, in 2016 up to 30% of financial services exports were directed towards the EU27 (the EU minus the UK) and the UK *de facto* acted as 'Europe's investment banker'. The impact of Brexit, which threatens the financial sector's access to lucrative EU markets, therefore poses a direct challenge to the interests of the City of London.

The literature on varieties of capitalism would predict that the UK should seek to defend its national business model by protecting and promoting the interests of one of its largest and most competitive sectors, namely finance (Fioretos, 2010; Macartney 2010). Similarly, the literature on business power would predict that the City should exert significant influence in the UK policy process, given the substantial dependency of the state on finance and the intense lobbying activities of the industry (Culpepper and Reinke 2014; Culpepper 2015). Furthermore, a distinctive feature of the UK business model in the past was the close nature of business-government relations in finance and the ability of the financial industry to exert political leverage (Baker 1999; Bell and Hindmoor 2015; Hopkins and Shaw 2016).

Despite this, the City has been surprisingly ineffective at shaping the UK's Brexit policy. It is particularly puzzling that following the EU referendum, Prime Minister Theresa May announced her intention to negotiate a so-called 'hard' Brexit that will leave the UK outside the single market and the customs union. This raises two questions. How has the City sought to influence the Brexit policy of the UK government? Why has it not been more successful in doing so? The aim of this paper is twofold. First, we set out to provide an account of the preferences and influence of the UK financial services sector on the Brexit issue. Second, we explain the City of London's apparent lack of success in shaping the new government's 'hard' Brexit policy.

We argue that the City continues to wield formidable 'latent' structural power owing to its pre-eminence in the UK economy. Yet its ability to translate this into instrumental forms of influence on Brexit have been constrained by three factors. First, Brexit is an issue of high political salience. Yet the City is not well-equipped to fight political battles or shape public opinion as it traditionally exerts its influence through the 'quiet' politics of closed policy networks. Second, the traditional City-Treasury-Bank of England 'nexus' has been weakened by institutional reform within government, driven by the regulatory response to the financial crisis and by the organisation of the Brexit negotiations. Third, the financial industry itself is internally divided on the Brexit issue, limiting its ability to project a powerful collective voice or to strengthen its capacity to lobby policy makers. Contrary to what we would expect from the comparative political economy literature, these three factors have given the May Government significant autonomy from organised financial interests in defining the UK's Brexit policy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The financial services sector in the UK is also located outside London (primarily in Edinburgh, Manchester and Bristol) and around half of the UK banking sector is foreign owned.

This paper contributes to the literature on theories of business power by showing how the strategic assertion of structural power is dependent upon effective instrumental mechanisms of influence. By identifying three factors that have contributed to weakening the City's capacity to do so, we can potentially specify a number of important scope conditions for the translation of latent structural power into real policy influence. Its empirical contribution is to analyse and explain the preferences of the City of London, and its attempt to influence key decisions taken by the UK government, on Brexit.

The material is organised as follows. Section 2 reviews the literature on the power of the financial industry. Section 3 and Section 4 discuss, respectively, the structural power and the instrumental power of the City with reference to Brexit. Section 5 analyses three factors that have constrained the capacity of the City to shape the UK's Brexit policy: political salience; institutional reform; and industry divisions. The paper concludes by reflecting on the significance of the findings.

## 2. Business power

The literature on business power identifies two main types of power that can mutually affect and often reinforce one another (Baker 1999; Bell and Hindmoor 2016; Culpepper and Reinke 2014; Woll 2014): structural power and instrumental power. Structural power (Lindblom 1977, 1982; Block 1977; Hacker and Pierson 2002) derives from the dependency of the state on capital because the state relies on firms to generate economic growth (Culpepper and Reinke 2014). As a result, business wields an 'investment veto weapon' as it can implicitly threaten to disinvest or 'exit' from a national jurisdiction. Structural power therefore serves as a constant background variable which forces policy makers to refrain from adopting policies that are detrimental to business interests, even in the absence of explicit lobbying. The structural power of finance, given the sector's importance in underpinning economic activity in the 'real' economy and as a source of revenue for the state, is well documented and has been referred to as the 'state-finance nexus' (Harvey 2011) or 'Wall Street – Treasury complex' (Bhagwati 1998). In this tradition, Woll (2016, p. 373) argues that the 'structural power is strongest when finance remains collectively inactive'; for example, in the bank bail-outs (Woll 2014).

Instrumental power comprises the mobilisation of financial and human resources for the purpose of lobbying policy makers. This includes the role of campaign donations (Hacker and Pierson 2010a), regulatory capture and 'revolving doors', and privileged access to the policy process (Jabko and Massoc 2014). Hacker and Pierson (2010a) describe it as 'organized combat' (for a critical view on the politics of finance as a 'not so organised combat' see Woll 2016; Hopkins and Shaw 2016). Instrumental power is shaped by the logic of collective action, whereby concentrated economic interests, such as the financial industry, are better able to organise themselves than broader diffuse interests, such as consumers or taxpayers (Olson 1967). In a similar vein, the ability of the business community to form broad coalitions (for example, between the financial industry and the real economy, see Pagliari and Young 2014; Keller 2017) can also strengthen business power. Recent studies suggest that, despite the financial crisis, the instrumental power of finance has been pivotal in diluting regulatory reform efforts (Carpenter 2010; McCarty and Poole and Rosenthal 2015).

Recent contributions emphasise the mutual dependency of the two forms of business power. Culpepper and Reinke (2014) distinguish sources of business power (structural v's instrumental) from how they are mobilised (automatically or strategically). From this perspective, structural power often has to be asserted strategically. For example, firms may use their lobbying resources to deliberately amplify policy makers' concern over disinvestment by making claims about the detrimental economic impact of new regulations (Fairfield 2015: 422). Equally, a firm's structural position in the economy directly shapes its bargaining strength in negotiations with policy makers (Culpepper and Reinke 2014: 436). Applying this framework to bank bail-outs in the UK and US, they argue that those institutions capable of asserting their structural power strategically secured the best deal from government. While this represents an important step forward, we argue that business power remains under-specified. In particular, it fails to specify the scope conditions under which the 'latent' structural power of business is translated into instrumental forms of influence within the policy process. Drawing on existing empirical studies of business power, particularly in the realm of finance, we identify three critical factors which mediate the relationship between structural and instrumental power.

The first concerns the level of political salience of an issue (Culpepper 2011; Pagliari 2013). Under conditions of low salience, the financial sector is in a strong position to strategically assert its structural power because policy makers are more likely to defer to the expertise of business. This is because low salience issues tend to be managed through informal institutions, enabling industry lobbyists to exert instrumental influence through the 'quiet politics' of access, networks and knowledge (Culpepper 2011). By contrast, as the salience of an issue increases, the structural power of finance is weakened as policy makers seek wider sources of public legitimacy for decisions (see Woll 2013). In response policy issues are escalated to formal institutional arenas, eroding the instrumental influence of industry lobbyists by exposing their claims to greater media and public scrutiny. Political salience is at its highest after 'focusing events' (Baumgartner and Jones 2009), such as major policy failures (notably, the international financial crisis) and crucial political events (such as the Brexit referendum).

Second, the institutional setting for business-government relations mediates financial power. In countries with a large financial sector, the structural power of finance is often augmented by the constitutive relations between the financial industry and the state apparatus, which facilitates the alignment of their preferences (Bell and Hindmoor 2015). Moreover, domestic institutions can provide suitable access points for the financial industry through which it articulates its policy preferences and mobilises its instrumental influence. Indeed, a distinctive feature of the UK polity has traditionally been the close interaction between the City, the Treasury and the Bank of England. This so-called 'nexus' has been at the centre of British economic policy making for decades (Grant 1993; Moran 1991) and has served the interests of the financial sector well (Baker 1999; Hopkins and Shaw 2016; Quaglia 2010). Yet institutions can change suddenly in response to external shocks, challenging pre-existing channels of instrumental access and influence within the polity. For example, Bell and Hindmoor (2015, 2016) argue that bank power has been constrained since the financial crisis by the enhanced capacity of the state, the increasingly politicised regulatory environment, and declining threat perceptions amongst policy makers.

Third, the heterogeneity of preferences and the cohesiveness of industry has important implications for business power. The projection of coherent narratives and ideas about the financial sector's contribution to economic growth, government revenue and employment is critical to its ability to wield structural power (Hopkins and Shaw 2016). Threats to disinvest or 'exit' are neither fixed nor exogenously determined; rather, they are discursively constructed by business and interpreted by policy makers (Bell and Hindmoor 2015). Business can also determine its relative structural power by reshaping the availability of its exit options, which Farrell and Newman (2015) refer to as 'structuring power'. Business divisions weaken the instrumental influence of industry lobbyists because they prevent the construction of coherent narratives about the impact of policy and undermine the credibility of industry's structural claims or implicit threats (James, forthcoming). Conversely, the ability of the financial industry to form broader coalitions with firms in the wider economy, particularly those in the manufacturing sector, can enhance instrumental power by providing greater legitimacy to their structural claims (Pagliari and Young 2014). For example, the formation of a broad alliance between financial firms and the 'real' economy was effective in shaping regulatory outcomes on capital requirements and bank structure in continental bank-based financial systems, where banks provide most of the funding to the non-financial sector (Keller 2016).

By mediating between structural and instrumental power, these three factors can constrain or facilitate industry's capacity to translate its latent structural power into instrumental forms of influence in the policy process. The following section outlines the City's structural and instrumental power with respect to the Brexit issue, before we analyse the impact of the three factors on the City's lobbying capacity.

## 3. Brexit and the structural power of the City

The pre-eminence of the finance services sector in the UK national business model underpins the City of London's latent structural power. In the literature on varieties of capitalism, the Anglo-Saxon model of capitalism has the following characteristics: a large, internationalised and competitive financial sector; mobility and flexibility in the labour market; limited social welfare provisions; minimal public intervention in the economy; deregulation and often de-industrialisation; the separation between the financial sector and the manufacturing sector; and the arms-length relations between the source of finance and the firms, promoting short-term financial profitability and short-term contracts (Amable 2003; Hall and Soskice 2001; Schmidt 2002). The source of the City's structural power derives from the large size of the financial sector in absolute terms, and as a share of the UK economy, its contribution to economic growth, the level of employment, tax revenues that it generates, and its export performance.

In 2013, the service sector accounted for 79% of the UK national economy, the manufacturing sector was approximately 14%, construction was about 6%, and agriculture accounted for the rest.<sup>4</sup> The financial services sector contributed more than 7% of UK GDP. It contributed 12% of PAYE income tax and national insurance, and 15% of onshore corporation tax in the UK. Financial and related professional services paid over £60 billion a year in tax. Of that, banks paid about £31 billion, of which about half was paid by foreign banks based in the UK. The financial sector in the UK employed an estimated 1.1 million people, while the number of employees reached nearly 2.2 million when related professional services were added (House of Lords 2016).

The consultancy Oliver Wyman (The CityUK 2016d) calculates the annual financial revenues at around £200 billion, £90–95 billion of which was domestic business, £40–50 billion related to the EU, and £55–65 billion related to the rest of the world. Around a quarter of revenues in banking and asset management, and nearly half of revenues in market infrastructure and others, were related to the EU. The UK net exports of financial services were the largest in the world: \$71 billion, and uis thus a major contributor to the UK balance of payments. The EU was the biggest market for UK exports of financial services: the UK's exports to the EU were £26 billion, the UK's imports from the EU were £3 billion. Reflecting the economic contribution of the City, the Governor of the Bank of England, Mark Carney, warned that Brexit would test 'the kindness of strangers' on which the UK relied to fund its large current account deficit with the rest of the world. He also pointed out 'the possibility of a risk premium being attached to UK assets' in case of Brexit.<sup>5</sup>

London is ranked as the world's leading financial centre, just ahead of New York and significantly ahead of other EU cities. The London Stock Exchange is by far the largest in Europe and the second largest in the world in terms of stock market capitalization and daily trading turnover. The UK has the second largest banking sector in the EU. The UK is, after France, the second location for managed collective investment funds in the EU and is the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The Guardian (2014) 'Seven things you need to known about the UK economy', 24 April 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Guardian (2016) 'Mark Carney fears Brexit would leave UK relying on "kindness of strangers", 26 January 2016.

prime location for alternative investment funds, first and foremost private equities and hedge funds, in the EU. The UK hosts four-fifths of hedge funds managers in the EU, and internationally it is the second main location for hedge fund managers, after the US (Quaglia 2014: 69). About 70% of the EU's foreign-exchange trading and 40% of global trading in euros takes place in the UK. London in the main centre for clearing euro-denominated securities, despite being outside the euro area. Over 90 per cent of the £440 billion of euro denominated swaps, options and other derivatives traded each year are cleared in London. Finally, the British insurance sector is the largest in the EU and the third largest in the world. The UK has half of EU pension assets and international insurance premiums, and Lloyds of London is the largest re-insurance market worldwide.

Certain parts of the financial industry, first and foremost, banking, reinsurance and clearing of derivatives are highly concentrated, which structurally augment the influence of these parts of the sector. Retail banking is dominated by four UK banks, two of which, Standard Chartered and HSBC, have substantial activities abroad. Foreign banks mainly deal with wholesale investment banking, whereby the UK serves as point of entry for many non-EU banks, first and foremost US investment banks<sup>6</sup> (but also Swiss, Chinese and Japanese banks), which have subsidiaries and branches in London and from there operate across the EU (Schoenmaker 2013). Half of the EU's investment bank activity is based in the UK, and London Clearing House (LCH), which is owned by the London Stock Exchange (LSE), dominates derivatives clearing. These parts of the financial sector therefore have the most to lose from the loss of access or 'passporting' rights into the EU single market, and a 'hard' Brexit policy with limited 'equivalence' and 'mutual recognition' (see for a definition of these technical terms see The CityUK 2016c, 2016d; Howarth and Quaglia 2017).

The high level of internationalisation of the UK financial sector, as host to many large global financial firms, provides significant opportunities for relocation and 'exit' in response to unfavourable public policies. The financial industry therefore wields considerable latent structural power, which it has frequently sought to deploy strategically around the Brexit issue. In the run up to the EU referendum, the City was keen to point out the contributions of the financial industry to the UK economy, the benefits ensuing from EU membership of the single financial market, and consequently the economic damage that would ensue from Brexit (The CityUK 2014, 2015, 2016a,b,c,d; BBA 2014, 2016). For example, the BBA (2014) argued that 'the Single Market is a significant factor in the success of the UK as a financial centre and therefore of considerable value to the British economy'. In the aftermath of the referendum, banks were the first that threatened to relocate in part to the EU27. On 22 October 2016, Anthony Browne, Chief Executive of the BBA, wrote a letter to The Guardian, <sup>7</sup> arguing that a hard Brexit was a 'fast track to financial jeopardy', and that banks were 'quivering over the relocate button', adding that 'delegations from Frankfurt, Paris, Dublin and Madrid are all coming to the UK to pitch to bankers'. The main US banks operating in London publically warned they would move thousands of jobs out of Britain if passporting rights were lost (Business Insider, 11 November 2016). Beside banks, in a public hearing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> In 2016, 90 % of European turnover and employees of the five large US investment banks (Goldman Sachs, JP Morgan, Citigroup, Morgan Stanley, Bank of America Merrill Lynch) were located in London (Schoenmaker and Véron 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The Guardian (2016) 'Brexit politicians are putting us on a fast track to financial jeopardy', 22 October 2016.

before the House of Lords (2016) and House of Commons (2016b), other parts of the financial industry, notably the LSE and Lloyds, expressed concerns about potential loss of business deriving from Brexit, as well as threats of 'Jenga tower' effects on the financial ecosystem in the UK (House of Commons 2016b).<sup>8</sup> For example, those parts of the sector, such as LCH, which are directly involved in the clearing of euro denominated derivatives are threatened by Commission moves to introduce 'location requirements', which would necessitate such trading to be cleared within the EU.<sup>9</sup> Brexit also poses a threat to Lloyds of London if an agreement on (re)insurance is not reached with the EU27. More recently, Lloyd Blankfein, CEO of Goldman Sachs has warned that London 'will stall' as a result of the uncertainty and risk surrounding Brexit.<sup>10</sup>

The UK financial industry has not only sought to signal structural power through the discursive construction of credible threats to disinvest, but has actively taken steps to exert 'structuring' power by seeking to expand the availability the exit options to it. From the early 2017, several financial institutions made provisions to relocate staff to the EU27, mainly Frankfurt, and to a more limited extent Paris, Dublin, Luxembourg and Amsterdam (e.g. The Independent, 21 March 2017). The first to move were the large global banks out of concern that they would lose valuable EU passporting rights. For example, Goldman Sachs, Citigroup, JP Morgan and UBS began shifting resources to Frankfurt in early 2017; Bank of America Merrill Lynch, Standard Chartered and Barclays targeted Dublin; whereas HSBC augmented its existing operations in Paris. Major EU27 banks that had large branches in London, including Deutsche Bank, BNP Paribas, Societe Generale, ING and UniCredit, also began to repatriate some of their activities (Schoenmaker and Véron 2016). These job losses mostly concern a limited number of foreign banks and the jobs of (mainly) non-UK nationals employed by them. Yet the tax revenues of these foreign banks and their employees accrue to the UK Treasury and the main UK banks have also begun to strengthen their operations in the EU27. Relocating staff prior to the commencement of the Brexit negotiations therefore constitutes sensible contingency planning on the part of financial firms, but - more importantly -a strategic act intended to signal the credibility of banks' structural power to threaten to exit the UK in the event of a bad deal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Douglas Flint, chairman of HSBC, likened the impact of Brexit to a 'Jenga tower... you don't know what will happen if you pull pieces out' (House of Commons 2016b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Financial Times (2017) 'EU outlines 3 options for London's euro clearing business', 4 May 2017.

## 4. Brexit and the instrumental power of the City

The City has sought to shape the public debate around Brexit through a plethora of internally produced and externally commissioned reports (e.g. The CityUK 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016a,b,c,d), by organising joint meetings with public authorities, and by establishing a regular dialogue with policy makers. Below we analyse how the City organised and mobilised resources in an effort to assert instrumental power both prior to, and following, the EU referendum.

#### The City and the EU referendum

The City and the financial industry mobilised in earnest in the run up to the EU referendum. In 2013, a study sponsored by the pan-City promotional body, CityUK, showed unequivocal support for Britain's continued membership of the EU across the sector (The CityUK 2013). In 2014, a similar study examined the economic benefits of EU membership and delivered a clear message that 'membership of the EU is essential for the UK's success and for the ability of our businesses to compete in world markets' (The CityUK 2014). This positive view was reiterated by the main financial associations in the context of the Balance of Competences Review organised by the UK government to assess the allocation of competences between the EU and the UK. In their responses to the consultation in 2014, the City's main representative bodies, including the CityUK, the City of London Corporation, the BBA, the Alternative Investment Management Association (AIMA), the Association of British Insurers (ABI), and Lloyd's of London,<sup>11</sup> argued that the Internal Market had been a major asset to the UK's financial services sector and concluded that the balance of national-EU competences was about right. They also stressed the need for the British government to remain fully engaged with its EU partners, participating constructively in the debate.

In the aftermath of the Eurozone crisis, important new steps had been taken by Eurozone members to strengthen the institutional framework of the currency bloc. These initiatives, the most important of which included proposals for Banking Union, was a catalyst for Prime Minister Cameron's attempt to re-negotiate the UK's terms of EU membership during 2015-16. The financial industry expressed concerns about 'differentiated integration' (Schimmelfennig 2016) which could result in a 'euro area market' within the EU single market (see BBA, ABI, AIMA etc). In response, the UK government sought new rules to protect countries outside the euro area from regulations made by those inside the group, which might be deliberately designed to disadvantage them. Specifically, the UK government wanted any non-euro area country to be able to stall new regulations for the euro area by triggering further discussions among all the member states. This request was principally designed to protect the City from an attempt by the euro area to challenge its dominance as Europe's main financial centre and to secure safeguards against euro area 'caucusing'. The financial industry broadly supported the renegotiation deal struck by the UK and the EU, not least because it was viewed as instrumental for the remain campaign to prevail in the subsequent referendum.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> These responses to the Balance of Competences consultations are available at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/balance-of-competences-review-single-market-financial-services-and-the-free-movement-of-capital

In a last ditch attempt to influence the debate in the run up to the referendum in June 2016, the CityUK (2016a) commissioned the consultancy PwC to produce an analysis of the potential economic impact of a UK exit from the EU on the financial services sector. Given the very limited public support enjoyed by financiers post-crisis, the City's strategy during the referendum campaign was to make use of externally commissioned studies and 'facts and figures' that would highlight the detrimental impact of Brexit for the financial sector and wider UK economy, through lost tax revenue and reduced employment.

#### The City and the Brexit negotiations

Following the referendum, the City's main associations responded to the prospect of Brexit by gearing up their lobbying capability in advance of the forthcoming negotiations. The CityUK set up a Brexit Steering Group co-chaired by TheCityUK's Chairman of the Board, John McFarlane and Chairman of the Advisory Council, Paul Manduca, to oversee the postreferendum work and ensure a clear industry message was communicated to policymakers. A newly formed lobby group, European Financial Services Chairmen's Advisory Committee (EFSCAC) was set up to steer the City through Brexit and was chaired by Santander UK boss Baroness Shriti Vadera.<sup>12</sup> The EFSCAC established a sizeable secretariat and a series of work streams for each of the main sub-sectors (including commercial, investment and retail banking, insurance, market infrastructure, and investment management), each headed by a dedicated industry 'sherpa' and supported by the relevant trade associations. These work streams aim to interrogate every piece of EU financial legislation for the purpose of assessing the impact of different Brexit scenarios and transition arrangements. This activity played to the City's strengths by enabling it to accumulate vast technical and legal expertise on the regulatory implications of Brexit, with a view to lobbying the government during the negotiators.

This new group has sought to unify and strengthen the City's call for the preservation of the sector's access to the EU single market, advocating a 'soft' Brexit and a long transitional period. To influence the policy debate, they have produced detailed research and analysis highlighting the economic costs of a hard Brexit. In August 2016, for example, the CityUK (2016b) called for sustained access to the single market and for 'mechanisms approximating single market passporting'. In September 2016, another report reiterated the priority to preserve 'access to the Single Market on terms that resemble as closely as possible the access the UK currently enjoys' (The CityUK 2016c). In October 2016, Oliver Wyman estimated that if UK were to be able to preserve access to the Single Market on terms similar to those that UK-based firms currently had, there would be only a modest reduction in UK-based activity. But if the UK moved to a relationship with the EU defined by terms set out under the World Trade Organization (WTO) and without any regulatory equivalence (a hard Brexit), it warned that the economic consequences would be dire (CityUK 2016d).

The City has sought to exert instrumental influence over Brexit using their traditional channels of access through the Treasury and the Bank of England – the so-called City-Treasury-Bank 'nexus' (Baker 1999). In an initial meeting with Chancellor Philip Hammond, the EFSCAC pointed out the need to preserve passporting, or replace it with a bespoke alternative, and that curbs on employing EU nationals should be avoided, given the fact that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Reuters (2016) 'Britain's finance sector at odds over Brexit lobbying', 2 October 2016.

some investment banks rely on non-British Europeans for 20-30 per cent of their UK workforce. Governor Mark Carney also met senior figures in the City to stress the need for a smooth path out of the EU (*The Guardian*, 27 November 2016). Both the Governor and the Chancellor have argued that banks and other financial institutions would need to be given time to put new rules in place after a deal had been struck with the EU (*The Guardian*, 12 December 2016). The City has also mobilised actively outside the UK. For example, it wrote to key embassies to ensure that the industry's messages were understood and communicated back to national capitals. It also organised public events in the main member states, particularly Germany, with a view to highlighting the costs of a hard Brexit with no transition, or a 'no deal' in finance, for the financial sector and real economy on the continent.<sup>13</sup>

Despite these considerable lobbying efforts, the City's ability to shape the Brexit debate to date has been limited. In January 2017, Prime Minister May announced in her Lancaster House speech that she intended to negotiate the UK's withdrawal from the EU single market and customs union. This held out the prospect that some 'elements of current single-market arrangements' might remain in place as part of a future trade deal. In addition, the Brexit White Paper published in February 2017 highlighted 'a legitimate interest in mutual cooperation arrangements that recognise the interconnectedness of markets' in finance (UK Government 2017). Nonetheless, these commitments fall far short of the 'soft' Brexit advocated by the City's main associations and have done little to stem the steady flow of announcements about financial jobs shifting to the continent. The following section sets out to explain this apparent ineffectiveness.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Interview, London, March 2017.

## 5. Mediating factors of financial power

We argue that the City's capacity to translate its latent structural power into instrumental forms of influence has been constrained by three factors: political salience, institutional reform, and industry divisions. We suggest that this helps to explain the City's apparent failure to shape the Brexit debate, both in the run up to the EU referendum and in the formulation of the government's 'hard' Brexit policy.

#### **Political salience**

The Cameron government's commitment to hold a referendum on EU membership ensured that Brexit would become an issue characterised by heightened political salience and high levels of polarisation amongst voters (Clark et al 2017). The hard-fought and increasingly bitter referendum campaign removed the European issue from the quiet politics of Whitehall, and even the 'noisy' politics of Westminster, to the febrile public arena. This exposed discussion about the costs and benefits of EU membership to greater public and media scrutiny, but also enabled the debate to be framed around broader and more emotive themes, such as immigration and national sovereignty. The unexpected victory for the Leave campaign, the political turmoil unleashed by the resignation of Prime Minister Cameron, the uncertainty surrounding the new May Government's position on Brexit, and the 2017 general election campaign, have ensured that the issue has remained firmly in the political spotlight.

Business is generally more successful at articulating its preferences when insulated from public scrutiny and democratic politics (Culpepper 2011; Pagliari 2013). But in the context of the referendum, the influence of the financial industry, reputationally damaged by the legacy of the financial crisis, the bank bail-outs, and a series of industry scandals, was minimal. Historically, the City is largely ineffective when it comes to open lobbying and 'organised combat', and is poor at generating wider sources of public support (Moran 2009; Hopkins and Shaw 2016). Although the financial crisis led UK banks to expand their lobbying capability, they were still not well-equipped or experienced in public lobbying or fighting political battles with government ministers. As a senior bank lobbyist suggested, 'We had no political engagement at all until four years ago...We've had to build a bit of an apparatus to engage politically, but we're still not comfortable with it'.<sup>14</sup> While influential at the level of technical detail, industry was consequently far less effective at shaping wider political debates: 'Banks are the most awful lobbyists ever. They're all obsessive with small details, and guite incapable of telling a big picture story that a minister might grasp in a minute. As a result, we might win some detailed arguments, but we lose all the big picture ones that matter'.<sup>15</sup> Another City lobbyist confirmed that the financial sector 'can't fight political battles, it has no political capital...The only weapons it has are reason and logic, and in a political argument those are weak and easily broken records. Once you've run out of reason and logic...you pretty much have to sit on the sidelines and watch the big political arguments going past you.<sup>16</sup> In this environment, the relative size and importance of the City's voice is inevitably diminished. Reflecting this, in recent months the City has backtracked on its

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Interview, London, November 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Interview, London, October 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Interview, London, May 2013.

demands for full passporting rights, and now instead advocates the weaker regulatory 'equivalence' as the best way to preserve the benefits of EU trade.<sup>17</sup>

#### Institutional reform

The early literature on business-government relations in the UK highlighted the importance of the City-Treasury-Bank of England 'nexus' in economic policy making (Grant 1993; Ingham 1984; Moran 1991). This refers to the close institutional and interpersonal ties between city financiers and policy makers at the Treasury and Bank of England, and the alignment of their interests and preferences (Kynaston 2001; Reid 1988). In recent decades the nexus has been reconfigured through institutional reform. In 1997, for example, the reallocation of banking supervision from the Bank of England to the Financial Services Authority (FSA) loosened the ties between the central bank and the financial sector.<sup>18</sup> Yet the FSA proved highly responsive to the preferences of financial sector as it favoured lighttouch, principles-based regulation, and actively sought to promote this 'market making' model across the EU (Posner and Veron 2010; Quaglia 2010). Moreover, the scrapping of the 'tripartite' system and the re-centralisation of banking supervision to the Bank of England since 2010 can be interpreted as re-constituting the traditional nexus.

It is therefore unsurprising that the Treasury and the Bank of England have remained sympathetic to the concerns of the financial industry over Brexit. In the run up to the referendum, the Treasury (2016) produced a report on the long-term effects of Brexit, suggesting that the UK could face a year-long recession, the loss of up to 500,000 jobs, and suffer from rising inflation and falling property prices. It also calculated that the country's GDP would shrink 3.6 percent within a year with each household to be over \$6000 worse off after 15 years faring outside of Europe. Similarly, Governor Mark Carney warned that in the event of a vote for Brexit, the value of the pound could fall sharply, while households would delay spending and cause rising unemployment.<sup>19</sup> Following the referendum, Philip Hammond, appointed Chancellor in the new May Government, was reported to favour a soft Brexit with unrestricted market access and a long transition period.<sup>20</sup> In March 2017, a leaked Treasury document expressed concern about the prospect of a hard Brexit and warned of a painful 'economic shock' if the UK exited on WTO terms.<sup>21</sup> The Bank also reported that the risks of Brexit were already starting to impact on the economy, leading to accusations of political bias from the Treasury Select Committee.

Despite this, the impact of Brexit has been to accelerate the erosion of the City's traditional channels of access into government. Since the EU referendum, the City-Treasury-Bank nexus has been challenged by the reconfiguration of EU policy making within Whitehall. Prior to Brexit, the model for EU policy coordination since the UK's accession in 1973 revolved around the 'quad' of the Cabinet Office, Foreign and Commonwealth Office (FCO),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Financial Times (2017) 'City of London lobbying group drops demand for EU "passport", 12 January 2017. <sup>18</sup> Interview, London, November 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The Independent (2016) 'Mark Carney denies Bank of England tried to scare people to vote Remain during EU referendum', 12 July 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Financial Times (2016) 'Philip Hammond becomes standard bearer of soft Brexit', 13 December 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The Independent (2017) 'Leaked Treasury report warns of painful "economic shock" if Britain crashes out of the EU without a deal', 11 March 2017.

the UK Permanent Representation (UKRep) in Brussels and, on economic and budgetary issues, the Treasury. This involved the provision of light-touch coordination and strategic direction from the centre, with day-to-day EU policy responsibility delegated to line ministries (James 2011). Under Theresa May, the Conservative government wasted little time putting new arrangements in place. The unexpected decision to establish a dedicated Brexit department represented a subversion of the traditional EU coordination process. The new Department for Exiting the European Union, headed by Secretary of State David Davis, was responsible for leading the Brexit negotiations, coordinating activity across government, and undertaking policy work in support of the UK's future relationship with the EU (see Rutter and Macrae 2016; Wright 2016). In addition, a new Department for International Trade was established to prepare and negotiate new trade agreements with non-EU countries after Brexit.

These institutional reforms challenge the City's instrumental influence within Whitehall. First, the centralisation of Brexit policy-making has left the sector's traditional defender of its interests – the Treasury – unclear of its own position in the new arrangements. Moreover, there is the potential for the Treasury to become increasingly marginalised from the main locus of decision-making on Brexit which was tightly controlled by No.10 and the Brexit department (Owen and Munro 2016). Second, the establishment of a new Department for International Trade has further weakened the City's traditional institutional channels within Whitehall by exacerbating inter-departmental tensions and turf-wars over the Brexit agenda (House of Commons 2016a). Furthermore, the department is headed by Liam Fox who was widely viewed as one of the most outspoken advocates for a hard Brexit policy (*Financial Times*, 25 September 2016).<sup>22</sup> It was therefore unclear who, and how well, the City's interests would be represented within government during the Brexit negotiations.

Evidence for the City's diminished influence comes from reports that business leaders have found Theresa May 'elusive' compared to her predecessor and that meetings with industry are notably less frequent. No.10 reportedly favours meetings with business representatives that speak positively about Brexit, rather than those that warn about the potential risks or seek special treatment: 'What really gets you a good hearing is if you come in and say that you see opportunities around Brexit and come up with solutions to any problems.'<sup>23</sup> For example, CBI Director-General Carolyn Fairbairn was initially 'frozen out' of meetings with senior government officials after she publicly accused the Prime Minister of 'closing the door' on the UK's open economy. Moreover, according to one business lobby group, officials have made it clear that lobbyists making any critical statements in the media about immigration, trade or the rights of EU citizens will be punished with an immediate cessation of access.<sup>24</sup>

#### **Industry divisions**

The third factor that has constrained the power of industry has been the limits to the cohesiveness of the City's message on Brexit, linked to its historic fragmentation of its representation, but exacerbated by divisions between key sub-sectors and financial firms. These have generated deep-rooted collective action problems that have hampered the City's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Financial Times (2016) 'City of London feats May government is shifting towards hard Brexit', 25 September 2016

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Financial Times (2017) 'Theresa May ensures only Brexit key allows entry to No.10', 12 April 2017.
<sup>24</sup> Ibid.

capacity to project a clear, consistent and credible message about the structural implications of Brexit for the financial sector and wider economy.

The banking sector is dominated by a small number of large global players that, on the whole, are concerned to maximise access to lucrative EU financial markets. Moreover, the UK government's hawkish stance on bank capital since gave the UK banking industry an incentive to support EU's membership, as industry often found itself supporting the EU's efforts to resist UK demands (James 2016). Following the referendum, attempts to centralise and augment the City's lobbying capacity in advance of the Brexit negotiations met with resistance from some sections of the sector. In particular, powerful US banks opposed the push to channel their message through the new EFSCAC, Chaired by Baroness Vadera, preferring to undertake their own, direct lobbying within government. The new arrangements also generated confusion over the institutional division of labour between groups, with one describing the situation as a 'complete dog's breakfast'.<sup>25</sup> Following protests from trade associations, investment banks and smaller firms that they were under-represented, and that the larger banks would dominate relations with government, the EFSCAC was been subsumed into the CityUK.

These divisions in part reflect the differentiated impact of Brexit on individual banks. Although for many the prospect of barriers between the UK and the EU single market poses an existential threat, for large, globally-oriented banks – particularly US banks, but also UK banks like HSBC and Barclays – Brexit is arguably less problematic. This is because they already have significant operations based in other European capitals and thus considerable flexibility to relocate staff (Hay 2017). Indeed, one senior lobbyist for a large UK bank described Brexit as more of an 'administrative inconvenience'.<sup>26</sup> Moreover, for domestic retail banks, such as Lloyds, access to the EU is less important. Hence, many prominent financial institutions in the City have little incentive to lobby collectively.

Furthermore, a sizeable section of the City, centred on the diverse and fragmented nonbanking sector (which includes the private equity and hedge fund industries), is more comfortable with the prospect of Brexit. These firms are less dependent on EU markets and, prior to the international financial crisis, largely unaffected by Brussels-based regulation. Their view of Europe was shaped by their post-crisis experience, particularly Franco-German led efforts to regulate the so-called 'vultures' of capitalism (Woll 2013). Although the largest trade associations were firmly in the pro-Remain camp, important sections of the City therefore supported the Leave campaign and established a rival 'City for Britain' group (Politico 2016). For many in the non-banking sector, Brexit constituted a second 'Big Bang' which would force the City to reorient itself away from Europe and towards the emerging market economies. The 'hyperglobalist' view of the UK as an offshore financial hub (Baker, Gamble and Seawright 2002) had important supporters within the May Government, including Brexit Secretary David Davis and International Trade Secretary Liam Fox.<sup>27</sup> To counter the influence of the EFSCAC since the referendum, pro-Leave City figures have established the Financial Services Negotiating Forum, and actively supported the Global Britain and Leave Means Leave groups. The Forum describes its role as one of supporting UK negotiators by supplying 'evidence-based research' and identifying opportunities to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Reuters, 'Britain's financial sector at odds over Brexit lobbying', 20 September 2016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Interview, London, May 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Financial Times (2016), 'Full memo of David Davis meeting with the City' 9 December 2016.

strengthen the UK's 'best alternative to a negotiated settlement (BATNA)' position.<sup>28</sup> However, support for Brexit within the City remains diffuse and weakly organised, hindering its influence within government.

On balance, the UK-based financial sector is far more fragmented and contains a greater diversity of views on the prospects of Brexit than the City's official representative bodies would suggest.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> See http://www.fsnf.uk/p/about.html.

## 6. Conclusion

The British variety of capitalism based on a large and internationalised financial sector has greatly benefitted from EU membership. The City's growth as a global financial centre since the 1980s has been based in large part on the opportunities afforded by the free movement of capital and labour within the EU single market. In turn, the expansion and profitability of the financial services sector has been a key driver in the transformation of Britain's political economy and a defining characteristic of the UK business model. The interests of the financial services sector are therefore directly challenged by the UK's decision to leave the EU, and by the government's pursuit of a hard Brexit policy which explicitly excludes single market and customs union membership. This paper set out to explain how and why the City has not been more effective in defending its interests around Brexit.

Our paper seeks to make a broader contribution to theories of business power. We argue that while the financial sector wields latent structural power, this has to be asserted strategically in order to exert a causal effect over the political agenda or policy decisions. This is achieved through instrumental forms of influence, such as public campaigning and lobbying of decision makers. We claim that the City has considerable latent structural power at its disposal and that this has remained constant, owing to the sector's continued preeminence in the UK economy. The paper also shows that it has frequently sought to deploy this strategically in an effort to shape the agenda and discourse of the political debate, both before and after the EU referendum. This relies on instrumental mechanisms of power, including the regular publication of policy reports, frequent meetings with ministers and officials, and augmenting its collective lobbying capacity in anticipation of the start of the Brexit negotiations.

Despite this, the City has to date been surprisingly unsuccessful in shaping the UK government's Brexit strategy, in such a way as to protect its own interests. We argue that this is because the City's capacity to translate its latent structural power into instrumental influence has been weakened by three factors. First, the influence of the financial sector has been constrained by the rising political salience of EU policy in recent years. This poses a serious challenge to the ability of the banks to shape policy decisions because UK banks traditionally exert influence within government through the 'quiet' politics of informal and closed networks. By contrast, they are neither comfortable nor well equipped to engage in highly politicised debates, public campaigning, or the explicit lobbying of government ministers. Second, the assertion of structural power in the UK traditionally operates through closed, institutional ties centred on the Treasury-Bank-City nexus. We show that these ties have been eroded by institutional reform within Whitehall associated with the organisation of the Brexit negotiations within government. Consequently, the ability of industry to access and influence key decision makers has declined. Third, the City suffers from deep-rooted internal divisions between different sub-sectors of finance over Brexit which have constrained its ability to project a coherent message or lobby effectively. As evidence, we find that large banks have resisted efforts to augment the City's collective voice, preferring to lobby alone; while significant sections of the City are relaxed about the prospects of being outside the EU, and have actively campaigned for Brexit.

The paper makes a broader contribution to the business power literature by suggesting that these three factors can be considered as scope conditions for the effective translation of latent structural power into instrumental forms of influence. As a case study, our analysis of the UK financial services sector suggests that the effective assertion of structural power is dependent on three conditions: low political salience, institutionalised access, and industry coherence. These facilitate the ability of industry to send clear signals to policy makers about the anticipated economic impact of policy change, or even directly threaten to disinvest. For example, low political salience allows firms to target a single audience (policy makers) and minimises the risk that their messages will be distorted or challenged by other policy stakeholders. Moreover, institutionalised channels of access help to foster trust between business and policy makers, enabling lobbyists to accumulate reputational capital. Finally, industry's ability to act and speak coherently sends a powerful signal to policy makers about the credibility and veracity of their claims. It is possible that some or all of these conditions may be context-specific. Future research would do well to test whether these conditions hold in different national contexts and/or in different policy areas.

## References

Alessandri, P. and Haldane, A.G. (2009), 'Banking on the State'. Bank of England, 6 November.

Amable, B. (2003) The diversity of modern capitalism, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Baker A. (2010), 'Restraining Regulatory Capture? Anglo-America, Crisis Politics and Trajectories of Change in Global Financial Governance', *International Affairs* 86 (3): 647–63.

Baker, A. (1999), 'Nebuleuse and the 'internationalization of the state' in the UK? The case of HM Treasury and the Bank of England', *Review of International Political Economy*, 6, 1: 79-100

Baker, Gamble and Seawright 2002

Bank of England (2015), 'Mapping the UK Financial System', *Bank of England Quarterly Bulletin*, Q2, London.

Baumgartner, F. and Jones, B. (2009), *Agendas and instability in American politics*, Chicago II: University of Chicago Press.

Baumgartner, F. et al. (2009) 'Punctuated equilibrium in comparative perspective', *American Journal of Political Science*, 53(3): 603-620.

Bell S. and Hindmoor A. (2016), 'Structural Power and the Politics of Bank Capital Regulation in the United Kingdom', *Political Studies,* early view.

Bell S. and Hindmoor A. (2015), 'Taming the City? Ideas, Structural Power and the Evolution of British Banking Policy Amidst the Great Financial Meltdown', *New Political Economy* 20 (3): 454-474.

Bhagwati, J. (1998), 'The Capital Myth - The Difference between Trade in Widgets and Dollars', *Foreign Affairs*, 77 (3): pp. 7-12.

Carpenter, D. (2010), 'Institutional Strangulation: Bureaucratic Politics and Financial Reform in the Obama Administration', *Perspectives on Politics*, 8(3): 825-46.

The CityUK (2013), *The City speaks: a milestone study of the views of financial-and-related-professional services leaders on the EU*, available at

https://www.thecityuk.com/research/the-city-speaks-a-milestone-study-of-the-views-of-financial-and-related-professional-services-leaders-on-the-eu/

The CityUK (2014), *Analysng the case for EU membership*, available at https://www.thecityuk.com/research/analysing-the-case-for-eu-membership-does-the-economic-evidence-stack-up/

The CityUK (2016a), *Leaving the EU: Implications for the UK financial services sector*', April, available at https://www.pwc.co.uk/financial-services/assets/Leaving-the-EU-implications-for-the-UK-FS-sector.pdf

The CityUK (2016b) UK financial and related professional services: meeting the challenges and delivering opportunities, August, available at https://www.thecityuk.com/research/uk-frps-challenges-and-opportunities/

The CityUK (2016c), *Brexit and the industry*, September, available at https://www.thecityuk.com/research/brexit-and-the-industry/

The CityUK (2016d) *The impact of the UKs exit from the EU on the UK based financial services sector*, October, available at https://www.thecityuk.com/assets/2016/Reports-PDF/The-impact-of-the-UKs-exit-from-the-EU-on-the-UK-based-financial-services-sector.pdf

Clark, H.D., Goodwin, M. and Whiteley, P. (2017) *Brexit: Why Britain Voted to Leave the European Union* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Culpepper P. (2011), *Quiet Politics and Business Power: Corporate Control in Europe and Japan,* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Culpepper P. and Reinke R. (2014), 'Structural Power and Bank Bailouts in the United Kingdom and the United States', *Politics and Society* 42 (4): 427–454.

Engelen, E., Turk, I., Froud, J., Johal, S., Leaver, A., Moran, M., Nilsson A., and Williams, K. (2011), After the Great Complacence: Financial Crisis and the Politics of Reform, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Fioretos, O. (2010), 'Capitalist Diversity and the International Regulation of Hedge Funds', *Review of International Political Economy* 17 (3): 696–723.

Grant, W. (1993), Business and Politics in Britain. Second edition. London: Macmillan.

Hacker, J. and Pierson, P. (2010a), *Winner-Take-All Politics: How Washington Made the Rich Richer—and Turned Its Back on the Middle Class*, New York: Simon & Schuster.

Hacker, J. and Pierson, P. (2010b), 'Winner-Take-All Politics: Public Policy, Political Organization, and the Precipitous Rise of Top Incomes in the United States', *Politics and Society*, 38 (2):152–204.

Hacker, J. and Pierson, P. (2002), 'Business Power and Social Policy', *Politics & Society* 30 (2): 277–325.

Hall, P.A. and Soskice, D. (2001), *Varieties of Capitalism: Institutional Foundations of Comparative Advantage*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Harvey, D. (2011), The Enigma of Capital: And the Crises of Capitalism, 2nd ed., Oxford:

Oxford University Press.

Hay, C. (2017) 'Brexistential Crisis? Making Sense of British Politics after Brexit', Lecture, Max Planck Institute for the Study of Societies, Cologne, 19 January 2017. Available here http://speri.dept.shef.ac.uk/2017/02/14/new-podcast-brexistential-crisis-making-sense-of-british-politics-after-brexit/

Her Majesty's Treasury (2016) *Analysis of the long-term economic impact of EU membership and the alternatives,* April, available at

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/hm-treasury-analysis-the-long-term-economic-impact-of-eu-membership-and-the-alternatives

Hopkins, J. and Shaw, K.A. (2016), 'Organized Combat or Structural Advantage? The Politics of Inequality and the Winner-Take-All Economy in the United Kingdom', *Politics & Society* 44 (3): 345–371.

House of Commons (2016a) 'Equipping the Government for Brexit', Report of the Foreign Affairs Committee. Accessed at

http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201617/cmselect/cmfaff/431/43102.htm.

House of Commons (2016b), *Brexit transitional arrangements,* Treasury Select Committee, London.

House of Lords (2016), Brexit: financial services, EU committee. December, London.

Howarth, D. and Quaglia, L. (2017), 'Brexit and the Single Financial Market', *Journal of Common Market Studies Annual Review*.

Keller, E. (2016), 'Noisy business politics: lobbying strategies and business influence after the financial crisis', *Journal of European Public Policy,* earlu view http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13501763.2016.1249013

Ingham, G. (1984), Capitalism divided?: the city and industry in British social development, McMillam.

Kynaston, D. (2001), The City of London: A Club No More, London: Chatto and Windus.

Jabko, N. and Massoc, E. (2012) 'French Capitalism under Stress: How Nicolas Sarkozy

Rescued the Banks', Review of International Political Economy 19 (2): 562-85.

James S. (2016), 'The Domestic Politics of Financial Regulation: Informal Ratification Games and the EU Capital Requirement Negotiations', *New Political Economy* 21 (2): 187-203.

James, S. (2011) *Managing Europe from Home: The Changing Face of European Policy Making under Blair and Ahern* Manchester: Manchester University Press.

Lindblom, C. (1982), 'Politics and Markets', Ethics 92 (4):720-732

Lindblom, C. (1982), 'The Market as Prison'" Journal of Politics, 44 (2):324–336.

London Stock Exchange (2015), Response to the Balance of Competences.

Macartney, H. (2010). Variegated Neoliberalism: EU Varieties of Capitalism and International Political Economy. London: Routledge.

McCarty, N., Poole, K.T., and Rosenthal, H. (2015), *Political Bubbles: Financial Crises and the Failure of American Democracy* Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Moran. M. (2009) *Business, Politics and Society: An Anglo-American Comparison* Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Moran, M (1994) 'The state and the financial services revolution: a comparative analysis', *West European Politics*, 17 (3): 158-77.

— (1991) *The Politics of the Financial Services Revolution: The USA, UK and Japan*, Basingstoke: Macmillan.

Olson, M. (1965), *The logic of collective action*, Harvard University Press, Cambridge.

Osborne G. (2010), Speech by the Chancellor of the Exchequer', 16 June, Mansion House, London.

Owen, J. and Munro, R. (2016) 'Whitehall's preparation for the UK's exit from the EU', Institute for Government, 14 December 2016. Accessed at https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/node/4248

Pagliari, S. (2013), Public Salience and International Financial Regulation. Explaining the International Regulation of OTC Derivatives, Rating Agencies, and Hedge Funds. Thesis presented to the University of Waterloo.

Pagliari, S. and Young, K. (2014), 'Leveraged Interests: Financial Industry Power and the Role of Private Sector Coalitions', *Review of International Political Economy* 21 (3): 575-610.

Posner, E., and Véron, N. (2010). 'The EU and Financial Regulation: Power Without Purpose?', *Journal of European Public Policy*, 17 (3): 400–15.

Quaglia, L. (2014) *The European Union and Global Financial Regulation* Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Quaglia L. (2012) 'The "old" and "new" politics of financial services regulation in the European Union', *New Political Economy* 17 (4): 515-535.

Quaglia L. (2010), Governing Financial Services in the European Union, Routledge, London

Reid, M. (1988), *All-Change In The City: The Revolution In Britain's Financial Sector,* Basingstoke: Macmillan.

Rutter, J. and McCrae, J. (2016) 'Brexit: Organising Whitehall to deliver'. Institute for Government Briefing Paper, July 2016. Accessed at

http://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/Brexit%20Briefing%2 0paper%20web.pdf Schimmelfennig, F. (2016), 'Differentiated Leap forward: Spillover, Path-dependency, and Graded Membership in European Banking Regulation', *West European Politics*, 39 (30): 483-502.

Schoenmaker D. (2013), *Governance of International Banking: The Financial Trilemma,* Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Schoenmaker, D. and Véron, N. (2017), Making the best of Brexit, available at February, http://bruegel.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Bruegel\_Policy\_Brief-2017\_01-060217.pdf

Schmidt, V. (2002), The futures of European capitalism, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Thompson, H, (2016), 'The City Meets Democratic Politics', SPERI Working Paper, speri.dept.shef.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Brief-1-The-impact-of-Brexit-on-the-City-and-the-British-economic-model.pdf

UK government (2017), Brexit White Paper, 2 February.

Woll, C. (2016), 'Politics in the Interest of Capital: A Not-So-Organized Combat', *Politics & Society* 44 (3): 373–391.

Woll, C. (2014), *The Power of Inaction: Bank Bailouts in Comparison,* Ithaca: Cornell University Press.

Woll, C. (2013), 'Lobbying Under Pressure: The Effect of Salience on European Hedge Fund Regulation', *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 51 (3): 555–72

Wright (2016) 'Brexit means Brexit – But is Whitehall up to the Challenge?', LSE Brexit Vote blog, 25 July 2016. Accessed at http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/brexit/2016/07/25/brexit-means-brexit-but-is-whitehall-up-to-the-challenge/

# **Working Papers**

GEG Working Papers can be downloaded at: http://www.geg.ox.ac.uk/publications/working-papers

Scott James and Lucia Quaglia	WP 2017/129 Brexit and the Limits of Financial Power in the UK
Emily Jones and Peter Knaack	WP 2017/127 The Future of Global Financial Regulation
Kako Kossivi Nubukpo	WP 2017/126 Misalignment of exchange rates: what lessons for growth and policy mi in the WAEMU?
Peter Knaack	WP 2017/125 An unlikely champion of global finance: Why is China exceeding international banking standards?
Nghia Trong Pham	WP 2017/124 Trade and Labour Rights: The Case of the TPP
Ali Hasanain, Yasir Khan, and Arman Rezaee	WP 2016/123 Crowdsourcing government accountability: Experimental evidence from Pakistan
Emma Aisbett and Lauge Poulsen	WP 2016/122 Relative Treatment of Aliens: Firm-level Evidence from Developing Countries
Katharina Obermeier	WP 2016/121 "Countries Don't Go Bankrupt": Sovereign Debt Crises and Perceptions of Sovereignty in an Era of Globalisation
Adam Ng	WP 2016/120 The Tangibility of the Intangibles: What Drives Banks' Sustainability Disclosure in the Emerging Economies?
Geoffrey Gertz	WP 2016/119 Commercial Diplomacy and American Foreign Policy
Jolyon Ford	WP 2016/118 The risk of regulatory ritualism: proposals for a treaty on business and human rights
Nematullah Bizhan	WP 2016/117 Improving the Fragile States' Budget Transparency: Lessons from Afghanistan
Taylor St John and Noel Johnston	WP 2016/116 Who Needs Rules? Explaining Participation in the Investment Regime
Zainab Usman	WP 2016/115 The Successes and Failures of Economic Reform in Nigeria's Post- Military Political Settlement
Ivaylo laydjiev	WP 2016/114 Host's Dilemma in International Political Economy: The Regulation of Cross-Border Banking in Emerging Europe, 2004-2010
Carolyn Deere Birkbeck	WP 2016/113 From 'Trade and Environment' to the Green Economy: The WTO's Environmental Record and Discourse on Sustainable Development at 20
Lauge Poulsen and Emma Aisbett	WP 2015/112 Diplomats Want Treaties: Diplomatic Agendas and Perks in the Investment Regime
Carolyn Deere Birkbeck and Kimberley Botwright	WP 2015/111 Changing Demands on the Global Trade and Investment Architecture: Mapping an Evolving Ecosystem
Pichamon Yeophantong	WP 2015/110 Civil Regulation and Chinese Resource Investment in Myanmar and Vietnam
Nematullah Bizhan	WP 2015/109 Continuity, Aid and Revival: State Building in South Korea, Taiwan, Irac and Afghanistan
Camila Villard Duran	WP 2015/108 The International Lender of Last Resort for Emerging Countries: A Bilateral Currency Swap?
Tu Anh Vu Thanh	WP 2015/107 The Political Economy of Industrial Development in Vietnam: Impact of State-Business Relationship on Industrial Performance 1986-2012 (forthcoming)
Nilima Gulrajani	WP 2015/106 Bilateral donors in the 'Beyond Aid' Agenda: The Importance of Institutional Autonomy for Donor Effectiveness (forthcoming)
Carolyn Deere Birkbeck	WP 2015/105 WIPO's Development Agenda and the Push for Development-oriented Capacity building on Intellectual Property: How Poor Governance, Weak Management, and Inconsistent Demand Hindered Progress
Alexandra Olivia Zeitz	WP 2015/104 A New Politics of Aid? The Changing International Political Economy of Development Assistance: The Ghanaian Case
Akachi Odoemene	WP 2015/103 Socio-Political Economy and Dynamics of Government-Driven Land Grabbing in Nigeria since 2000
David Ramos, Javier Solana, Ross P. Buckley and Jonathan Greenacre	WP 2015/102 Protecting the Funds of Mobile Money Customers in Civil Law Jurisdictions
Lise Johnson	WP 2015/101 Ripe for Refinement: The State's Role in Interpretation of FET, MFN, and Shareholder Rights

Anar Ahmadov	WP 2014/98 Blocking the Pathway Out of the Resource Curse: What Hinders Diversification in Resource-Rich Developing Countries?
Mohammad Mossallam	WP 2015/97 Process matters: South Africa's Experience Exiting its BITs
Geoffrey Gertz	WP 2015/96 Understanding the Interplay of Diplomatic, Insurance and Legal Approaches for Protecting FDI
Emily Jones	WP 2014/95 When Do 'Weak' States Win? A History of African, Caribbean and Pacific Countries Manoeuvring in Trade Negotiations with Europe
Taylor St John	WP 2014/94 The Origins of Advance Consent
Carolyn Deere Birkbeck	WP 2014/93 The Governance of the World Intellectual Property Organization: A Reference Guide
Tu Anh Vu Thanh	WP 2014/92 WTO Accession and the Political Economy of State-Owned Enterprise Reform in Vietnam
Emily Jones	WP 2014/91 Global Banking Standards and Low Income Countries: Helping or Hindering Effective Regulation?
Ranjit Lall	WP 2014/90 The Distributional Consequences of International Finance: An Analysis of Regulatory Influence
Ngaire Woods	WP 2014/89 Global Economic Governance after the 2008 Crisis
Folashadé Soule-Kohndou	WP 2013/88 The India-Brazil-South Africa Forum - A Decade On: Mismatched Partners or the Rise of the South?
Nilima Gulrajani	WP 2013/87 An Analytical Framework for Improving Aid Effectiveness Policies
Rahul Prabhakar	WP 2013/86 Varieties of Regulation: How States Pursue and Set International Financial Standards
Alexander Kupatadze	WP 2013/85 Moving away from corrupt equilibrium: 'big bang' push factors and progress maintenance
George Gray Molina	WP 2013/84 Global Governance Exit: A Bolivian Case Study
Steven L. Schwarcz	WP 2013/83 Shadow Banking, Financial Risk, and Regulation in China and Other Developing Countries
Pichamon Yeophantong	WP 2013/82 China, Corporate Responsibility and the Contentious Politics of Hydropower Development: transnational activism in the Mekong region?
Pichamon Yeophantong	WP 2013/81 China and the Politics of Hydropower Development: governing water and contesting responsibilities in the Mekong River Basin
Rachael Burke and Devi Sridhar	WP 2013/80 Health financing in Ghana, South Africa and Nigeria: Are they meeting the Abuja target?
Dima Noggo Sarbo	WP 2013/79 The Ethiopia-Eritrea Conflict: Domestic and Regional Ramifications and the Role of the International Community
Dima Noggo Sarbo	WP 2013/78 Reconceptualizing Regional Integration in Africa: The European Model and Africa's Priorities
Abdourahmane Idrissa	WP 2013/77 Divided Commitment: UEMOA, the Franc Zone, and ECOWAS
Abdourahmane Idrissa	WP 2013/76 Out of the Penkelemes: The ECOWAS Project as Transformation
Pooja Sharma	WP 2013/75 Role of Rules and Relations in Global Trade Governance
Le Thanh Forsberg	WP 2013/74 The Political Economy of Health Care Commercialization in Vietnam
Hongsheng Ren	WP 2013/73 Enterprise Hegemony and Embedded Hierarchy Network: The Political Economy and Process of Global Compact Governance in China
Devi Sridhar and Ngaire Woods	WP2013/72 'Trojan Multilateralism: Global Cooperation in Health'
Valéria Guimarães de Lima e Silva	WP2012/71 'International Regime Complexity and Enhanced Enforcement of Intellectual Property Rights: The Use of Networks at the Multilateral Level'
Ousseni Illy	WP2012/70 'Trade Remedies in Africa: Experience, Challenges and Prospects'
Carolyn Deere Birckbeck and Emily Jones	WP2012/69 'Beyond the Eighth Ministerial Conference of the WTO: A Forward Looking Agenda for Development'
Devi Sridhar and Kate Smolina	WP2012/68' Motives behind national and regional approaches to health and foreign policy'

Ngaire Woods	WP2011/66 'Rethinking Aid Coordination'
Paolo de Renzio	WP2011/65 'Buying Better Governance: The Political Economy of Budget Reforms in Aid-Dependent Countries'
Carolyn Deere Birckbeck	WP2011/64 'Development-oriented Perspectives on Global Trade Governance: A Summary of Proposals for Making Global Trade Governance Work for Development'
Carolyn Deere Birckbeck and Meg Harbourd	WP2011/63 'Developing Country Coalitions in the WTO: Strategies for Improving the Influence of the WTO's Weakest and Poorest Members'
Leany Lemos	WP 2011/62 'Determinants of Oversight in a Reactive Legislature: The Case of Brazil 1988 – 2005'
Valéria Guimarães de Lima e Silva	WP 2011/61 'Sham Litigation in the Pharmaceutical Sector'.
Michele de Nevers	WP 2011/60 'Climate Finance - Mobilizing Private Investment to Transform Development.'
Ngaire Woods	WP 2010/59 ' The G20 Leaders and Global Governance'
Leany Lemos	WP 2010/58 'Brazilian Congress and Foreign Affairs: Abdication or Delegation?'
Leany Lemos & Rosara Jospeh	WP 2010/57 'Parliamentarians' Expenses Recent Reforms: a briefing on Australia, Canada, United Kingdom and Brazil'
Nilima Gulrajani	WP 2010/56 'Challenging Global Accountability: The Intersection of Contracts and Culture in the World Bank'
Devi Sridhar & Eduardo Gómez	WP 2009/55 'Comparative Assessment of Health Financing in Brazil, Russia and India: Unpacking Budgetary Allocations in Health'
Ngaire Woods	WP 2009/54 'Global Governance after the Financial Crisis: A new multilateralism or the last gasp of the great powers?
Arunabha Ghosh and Kevin Watkins	WP 2009/53 'Avoiding dangerous climate change – why financing for technology transfer matters'
Ranjit Lall	WP 2009/52 'Why Basel II Failed and Why Any Basel III is Doomed'
Arunabha Ghosh and Ngaire Woods	WP 2009/51 'Governing Climate Change: Lessons from other Governance Regimes'
Carolyn Deere - Birkbeck	WP 2009/50 'Reinvigorating Debate on WTO Reform: The Contours of a Functional and Normative Approach to Analyzing the WTO System'
Matthew Stilwell	WP 2009/49 'Improving Institutional Coherence: Managing Interplay Between Trade and Climate Change'
Carolyn Deere	WP 2009/48 'La mise en application de l'Accord sur les ADPIC en Afrique francophone'
Hunter Nottage	WP 2009/47 'Developing Countries in the WTO Dispute Settlement System'
Ngaire Woods	WP 2008/46 'Governing the Global Economy: Strengthening Multilateral Institutions' (Chinese version)
Nilima Gulrajani	WP 2008/45 'Making Global Accountability Street-Smart: Re-conceptualizing Dilemmas and Explaining Dynamics'
Alexander Betts	WP 2008/44 'International Cooperation in the Global Refugee Regime'
Alexander Betts	WP 2008/43 'Global Migration Governance'
Alastair Fraser and Lindsay Whitfield	WP 2008/42 'The Politics of Aid: African Strategies for Dealing with Donors'
Isaline Bergamaschi	WP 2008/41 'Mali: Patterns and Limits of Donor-Driven Ownership'
Arunabha Ghosh	WP 2008/40 'Information Gaps, Information Systems, and the WTO's Trade Policy Review Mechanism'
Devi Sridhar and Rajaie Batniji	WP 2008/39 'Misfinancing Global Health: The Case for Transparency in Disbursements and Decision-Making'
W. Max Corden, Brett House and David Vines	WP 2008/38 'The International Monetary Fund: Retrospect and Prospect in a Time of Reform'
Domenico Lombardi	WP 2008/37 'The Corporate Governance of the World Bank Group'
Ngaire Woods	WP 2007/36 'The Shifting Politics of Foreign Aid'
Devi Sridhar and Rajaie Batniji	WP 2007/35 'Misfinancing Global Health: The Case for Transparency in Disbursements and Decision-Making'
Louis W. Pauly	WP 2007/34 'Political Authority and Global Finance: Crisis Prevention in Europe and Beyond'
Mayur Patel	WP 2007/33 'New Faces in the Green Room: Developing Country Coalitions and

Lindsay Whitfield and Emily Jones	WP 2007/32 'Ghana: Economic Policymaking and the Politics of Aid Dependence' (revised October 2007)
Isaline Bergamaschi	WP 2007/31 'Mali: Patterns and Limits of Donor-driven Ownership'
Alastair Fraser	WP 2007/30 'Zambia: Back to the Future?'
Graham Harrison and Sarah Mulley	WP 2007/29 'Tanzania: A Genuine Case of Recipient Leadership in the Aid System?'
Xavier Furtado and W. James Smith	WP 2007/28 'Ethiopia: Aid, Ownership, and Sovereignty'
Clare Lockhart	WP 2007/27 'The Aid Relationship in Afghanistan: Struggling for Government Leadership'
Rachel Hayman	WP 2007/26 "Milking the Cow": Negotiating Ownership of Aid and Policy in Rwanda'
Paolo de Renzio and Joseph Hanlon	WP 2007/25 'Contested Sovereignty in Mozambique: The Dilemmas of Aid Dependence'
Lindsay Whitfield	WP 2006/24 'Aid's Political Consequences: the Embedded Aid System in Ghana'
Alastair Fraser	WP 2006/23 'Aid-Recipient Sovereignty in Global Governance'
David Williams	WP 2006/22 "Ownership," Sovereignty and Global Governance'
Paolo de Renzio and Sarah Mulley	WP 2006/21 'Donor Coordination and Good Governance: Donor-led and Recipient-le Approaches'
Andrew Eggers, Ann Florini, and Ngaire Woods	WP 2005/20 'Democratizing the IMF'
Ngaire Woods and Research Team	WP 2005/19 'Reconciling Effective Aid and Global Security: Implications for the Emerging International Development Architecture'
Sue Unsworth	WP 2005/18 'Focusing Aid on Good Governance'
Ngaire Woods and Domenico Lombardi	WP 2005/17 'Effective Representation and the Role of Coalitions Within the IMF'
Dara O'Rourke	WP 2005/16 'Locally Accountable Good Governance: Strengthening Non- Governmental Systems of Labour Regulation'.
John Braithwaite	WP 2005/15 'Responsive Regulation and Developing Economics'.
David Graham and Ngaire Woods	WP 2005/14 'Making Corporate Self-Regulation Effective in Developing Countries'.
Sandra Polaski	WP 2004/13 'Combining Global and Local Force: The Case of Labour Rights in Cambodia'
Michael Lenox	WP 2004/12 'The Prospects for Industry Self-Regulation of Environmental Externalities'
Robert Repetto	WP 2004/11 'Protecting Investors and the Environment through Financial Disclosure'
Bronwen Morgan	WP 2004/10 'Global Business, Local Constraints: The Case of Water in South Africa
Andrew Walker	WP 2004/09 'When do Governments Implement Voluntary Codes and Standards? Th Experience of Financial Standards and Codes in East Asia'
Jomo K.S.	WP 2004/08 'Malaysia's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
Cyrus Rustomjee	WP 2004/07 'South Africa's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
Arunabha Ghosh	WP 2004/06 'India's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
Calum Miller	WP 2004/05 'Turkey's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
Alexander Zaslavsky and Ngaire Woods	WP 2004/04 'Russia's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
Leonardo Martinez-Diaz	WP 2004/03 'Indonesia's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
	WP 2004/02 'Argentina's Pathway through Financial Crisis'
Brad Setser and Anna Gelpern	

The Global Economic Governance Programme was established in 2003 to foster research and debate into how global markets and institutions can better serve the needs of people in developing countries. The program is co-hosted by University College and the Blavatnik School of Government.

The three core objectives of the Programme are:

- to conduct and foster research into international organizations and markets as well as new publicprivate governance regimes
- to create and develop a network of scholars and policy-makers working on these issues
- to influence debate and policy in both the public and the private sector in developed and developing countries

To find out more: www.geg.ox.ac.uk geg@bsg.ox.ac.uk f GlobalEconomicGovernanceProgrammeOxford @GlobalEconGovce